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1. Foreword

By The President of the BCP - Mr. Otlaadisa Koosaletse

I am very glad to introduce our 2004 manifesto to the nation.

This is the second manifesto of the BCP. 

As a movement, we have increasingly demonstrated that ours is a Party that is 
people centred and is driven by the ordinary people.

In short, the power of our party is with the people.

We are neither a feudal party nor a property for any individual.

In addition, we are neither a creation of colonial masters nor any ethnic group.

Our midwives are our people, especially the poor and the disadvantaged who are 
seeking an alternative dispensation.
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Second, we have demonstrated that we exist because we believe that we can make a
difference.

Our commitment to transforming the politics, the economy and the social setting 
of Botswana is clearly articulated in both our Democratic Development Program 
and our Manifesto.

Third, we don’t intend to position ourselves as a life long opposition party, we
see ourselves as a government in waiting.

We are convinced that our following is growing, and that the path we have taken 
is the path for the people.

Central to our politics is that we CARE!

Unlike the BDP:

- We care for the poor and the oppressed.

- We care for those that feel that government is remote and hostile. 

- We care for those struggling to make ends meet in the face of rising prices.

- We care for those who do not have satisfactory place to live.

- We care for the old and the young who have no organizations to defend them.

- We care for women who have been marginalized.

- We care for the exploited youth.

- We care for our collapsing small business people.

- We care for those discriminated on the basis of ethnic group or religion. 

- We care for those who want to raise their families from poverty. 

- We care for our teachers, uniformed forces, civil servants and local business 
people.

- We care because we believe in the supreme value of individual human 
personality.

The success of any country depends on good policies, commitment and love for 
people.

We posses all those ingredients.

We appeal to voters not to waste their vote by piling up majorities behind BDP 
candidates but use the vote positively and usefully to show how many thousands 
of people in this country really care.

You do this by voting for Mogobagoba.

2. Introduction

In this election manifesto, the BCP articulates its vision of the future of our 
country.

This vision is informed by the realities under which our people live and 
represents the aspirations they have for attaining a better life for themselves 
and their children.

BCP offers its ideas, our humility, and profound determination to conduct 
ourselves with courage and integrity in the public office as we pursue this 
vision.
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We have watched our country misruled by the BDP government over the past 38 
years.

Under the BDP rule we have observed ever widening gap between the rich and the 
poor, poverty in the midst of plenty, entrenchment of corruption, rapid abuse of
power and state property by the current leadership, recycling of political 
leaders with a  corruption record, deterioration of standards and quality of 
public social services, alienation of youth and women, marginalization of the 
so-called minority ethnic groups, increase in crime, marginalization of 
indigenous businesses, and pursuance  of an incoherent foreign policy. 

Over the past seven consecutive elections, the BDP government has made promises 
with no commitment to fulfilling them.

The BDP list of broken promises is endless. Most of their elementary pledges for
the 1999 elections have not been met.

What happened to the following pledges? 

A Millennium of Opportunities; implementation of the National Settlement Policy 
and rural water supply programme; the promised jobs for Batswana; promotion of  
fair competition in business; creation of safety net for those that are 
retrenched;  promise of a living wage; improvement of the delivery of the public
sector; support for pre-school program; equipping schools in the country;  
commercial farms for youth; measures for gender sensitive empowerment; and laws 
to deal effectively with violent crime against children and women?

Instead of implementing these pledges over the past five years, the BDP presided
over growing unemployment, deterioration of services, incipient corruption, 
human insecurity and undermining non-Tswana speaking ethnic groups.

The continued deteriorating living conditions of the masses of our people 
because of the long chain of broken promises is a direct result of pursuit of a 
neo-liberal economic paradigm – which contrasts sharply with our social 
orientated economic paradigm articulated in the DDP.

The dishonesty of the BDP regime over the past four decades has alienated our 
people from politics.

There must surely be a better way to run a country than taking the nation for 
granted.

Little wonder that our people have lost trust in politicians.

Inevitably, in the 2004 elections the BDP is going to promise Batswana more of 
the same promises without commitment! 

Hollow promises and abuse of power are disrespectful of our people; they deserve
to be taken seriously.

This patronizing and condescending attitude by the BDP must be rejected.

Those who make promise must be held accountable.

Our pledge as the BCP is simple: “That Botswana can and must be better”.

We are committed to material improvement in the living conditions of our people 
and uplifting them from abject poverty; restoring trust in the political system 
and politicians.

This manifesto is our contract with the people.

We are committed to transforming our society from a neo-colonial and feudal 
society to a truly democratic one.

We will embark on economic transformation and usher a new political culture that
will lead to major improvements in the quality of life for all Batswana.
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We seek to build a caring society in which every citizen enjoys liberty, 
prosperity and security.

We want a country in which ambition and compassion are two side of the same 
coin.

We are further committed to accountable governance, social justice, women and 
youth empowerment and cultural diversity.

Our policies and programmes firmly locate Botswana in world of civilized and 
just societies.

Our manifesto is delivered in five sections.

In Section A, we present Our Urgent Priorities.

In this section we enunciate the four most critical issues for Botswana.

First, we consider education to be the foundation for development.

We expose terminal state of our education system and map out our recovery 
programme for it.

Second, we draw attention to the current jobless economic growth and present our
programme for job creation.

Third, we pledge to eradicate poverty that has entrapped our people.

Last, we recognize the threat posed by HIV / AIDS to sustainable development.

We declare our commitment to arrest the further spread and impact of the 
epidemic.

In Section B, we focus on Empowering the Marginalised.

These are categories of people or institutions that the BDP government has 
systematically undermined over time.

We demonstrate how the BDP regime has undermined, Women, Youth, other ethnic 
groups, Workers, Media, Artists, and Faith based Communities.

We also present our strategies for reversing the past ills in these areas.

In Section C, we demonstrate our commitment to the delivering of better 
essential Social Services which the BDP government has failed to provide.

The regime has sustained and perfected its strategy of differentiated approach 
to development.

In the delivery of services it consistently favours urban over the rural; the 
rich over the poor; the eastern over the western part of the country.

The BCP in line with its social democratic principles intends to achieve social 
justice by focusing delivery of services to the under-serviced with particular 
emphasis on the provision of health, social security and welfare, housing, 
water, and sports and recreation.

The BDP regime has also mismanaged the economy.

The rural development has been ignored, the agricultural sector marginalized to 
a point of collapse, land distribution skewed in favour of the rich and 
foreigners.

The environmental management has totally collapsed.

In Section D, we articulate how the BCP government will Transform the Economy.  
In the final Section E, we provide a vision on the type of democracy and good 
governance that BCP advocates for.
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The section also discusses the BCP government and the wider world.

3. Section A

Priority OF Our Priorities

3.1 Education

“BCP government will make a real difference to your child’s education”

Our aim

To provide free and compulsory high quality education in public schools.

The Situation

The standard of education in our country has deteriorated at all levels.

The education system has failed to produce skilled individuals able to develop 
and harness new technologies for our country.

As testimony to the failure of the education system, the BDP leadership escapes 
the declining standards by sending their children to study for both primary and 
secondary abroad.

The elite have long taken flight of the moribund public education into private 
education. Thus, the poor education system that the BDP leadership is presiding 
over is not for them but for others – the poor. 

The post secondary education is in an even more serious crisis.

The BDP government has opted to waste millions of Pula annually sending children
to unaccredited institutions outside the country.

The education led by the BDP has sustained and widened traditional social and 
economic inequalities that divide our society.

Thus, the majority of families and children in poorer districts like Kgalagadi, 
Ngwaketsi West, Kweneng West, Boteti and Ngamiland remain in the same 
disadvantaged positions as they were at independence.

The BDP oversees an education system for social disharmony and marginalization, 
a far cry from the proclaimed Education for Kagisano.

It is most incongruous that, the government plans to re-introduce school fees 
against this background.

The irony of this policy decision is that it seems completely oblivious of the 
unfolding orphan crisis due mainly to the AIDS epidemic.

The net effect of this policy will be exclusion and marginalization of the 
children of the poor, further compounding their vulnerability. 

Our Commitment

We believe that education is a fundamental human right which government is 
obligated to provide from nursery to university.

At the current stage of our national development, we are committed to a free and
compulsory education as a basis of human development.

Our education shall be aimed at producing school children who shall be: good and
healthy citizens who are self confident and determined, alert, knowledgeable and
respect for culture; are able to develop their potential and talent.

Our Priorities are to:
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Strengthen early years of education – We will provide every child the best start
in life as a way to tackle the inequalities in life chances that result from 
inequities in early years of education.

We will:

- Provide free nursery from 4 year olds

- Provide high standards of early education

- Train teachers of pre-primary education

- See that early education will be in the mother tongue

Strengthen Special Education – We will increase resources to address the needs 
of a significant number of the population that needs special education. 

Raise Standards in School – The BCP will radically improve the standards of 
education to turn Botswana into a centre for excellence in education in the 
region.

We will:

- Introduce a Staff Development Agency to provide more opportunities for 
professional development and reward excellence in teaching.

- Introduce school-based staff development programmes.

- Strengthen School inspectorate system to help develop schools and ensure 
better monitoring education authorities.

- Set the First Degree as the minimum qualification for any teacher.

Reform the Curriculum – The education system in Botswana needs major reforms.

We will:

- Introduce production orientated education from standard three to JC.

- Introduce National Craft Certificates in VTC’s

- Set up parallel systems of education following the junior certificate to allow
children to choose between technical and formal classroom.

- Introduce moral and family life education in all public schools

- Introduce computer awareness to all schools at all levels

Invest in all levels of Educational institutions – The BCP government will build
more schools, equip and maintain schools in an effort to improve standards.

We will:

- Cut class size to 30 children per class

- Purchase computers for all the schools; and introduce libraries in all the 
Schools

- Speed-up the building of second University and establish a Science and 
Technology University.

- Build more schools, electrify all the schools and tackle a backlog of repairs.

Transform Schools into Community Centres – Schools under the BCP government will
become community resources, both during and out of school hours and in vacation 
as well.

Supporting the Heart of the Education System – Teachers.
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The BCP recognizes the centrality of teachers in the education system and is 
committed to radically improving their working conditions and reward system.

Facilitate the establishment of a Teacher Council – The BCP government will 
ensure that the teachers play a pivotal role in the overall professional 
standards and management of the education system.

The responsibilities of the Councils will include:

- Determining the various qualification levels of all teachers employed in the 
service in the country, both in the public and private schools.

- Issuance of teaching licenses and registration of all teachers meeting the 
requirements set by the Council.

- Developing and administration of professional code of conduct guidelines for 
the teaching profession.

- Maintaining and enhancing professional standards.

Strengthen School Partnerships – The BCP government will facilitate the 
involvement of parents in the education of their children and ensure that 
schools are supported by local communities to ensure higher standards and a 
better use of resources.

In addition, students will be encouraged to elect leaders that would represent 
them in the running of the schools.

Furthermore, religious-based groups and other stakeholders will be encouraged to
set up schools to compliment government efforts.

Encourage lifelong learning - Education is not just about preparation for the 
world of work but is a lifelong process of enriching the lives of individuals 
and the community.

We will:

- Widen access to further and higher education

- Promote training at the workplace

- Expand opportunities for young people

- Introduce flexible learning – to enable people to build up a portfolio of 
recognized credits in a range of vocational and academic courses.

- Facilitate learning by all adults to improve their skills and get better 
qualifications.

3.2 The Economy and Job Creation

“BCP government will provide you with sustainable job opportunities”

Our Aim

To promote sustainable economic development and create jobs.

The Situation

The diamond led economy has generated enormous wealth for the country without 
creating jobs and better livelihood for the majority of Batswana.

The Mining Sector is capital intensive. Sources of Jobs will only come from 
economic diversification.

The BDP government rhetoric of economic diversification has become an end in 
itself and existing potentials have been squandered through ineptitude and 
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incompetence.

The campaign for foreign investment has yielded little results.

The BDP continues to pay lip service to the creation of enabling environment to 
attract direct foreign investment.

The poor infrastructure in the country coupled with ridiculously high cost of 
utilities and inefficient utility services remain incompatible with inflow of 
foreign investment.

The full potential of the manufacturing sector is yet to be fully exploited.

The agricultural sector has suffered from neglect and marginalization and has 
almost collapsed and lies in ruin.

Mediocrity in the education system and in science and technology has compounded 
the situation. Tourism Sector also remains unexploited fully and left in the 
hands of foreign operators. 

The BDP development strategy has ushered in economic growth paralleled by high 
levels of unemployment, poverty and mortality for local business ventures.

Our Commitment

BCP will promote the development and growth for business as key to employment 
creation and economic growth.

Our Priorities are to:

Develop a comprehensive and robust National Economic Development Strategy that 
promotes partnership with the workers, communities and business people across 
the country.

Help business grow – the BCP government will create a supportive business 
environment.

We will:

> Promote the development of cutting-edge infrastructure and improved 
transportation networks to attract new investment and facilitate markets.

> Support the University of Botswana and other Research Institutions to 
prioritize Innovations and Research and Development.

Support small and medium sized businesses.

Small business and self-employment are the engines of a modern dynamic economy 
and a vital source of new jobs and growth.

We will:

- Transform CEDA to enable it to provide finance including grants, equity 
finance and mutual guarantee schemes.

- Appoint a Small Business Ombudsman to investigate and act on grievances of 
small businesses.

- Encourage commercial banks to provide improved competitive and local services 
to small businesses.

Exploit fully the huge opportunities opened by the Information Communication 
Technology (ICT).

The BCP government will increase its expenditure in ICT to take full advantage 
of the opportunities in the Global Market.

Establish a flourishing tourist sector, which will attract growing numbers of 
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people and create high number of quality jobs.

- Brand Botswana – BCP will develop a strategy that will turn Botswana into a 
centre of tourist attraction both regionally and globally. 

- Indigenous tourism sector will be fully exploited.

Promote a creative and indigenous industry, to carve out a distinct niche for 
Botswana in the World Market (e.g. Baskets)

Adapt appropriate technology to produce quality goods and services at 
competitive levels.

BCP will facilitate the identification of sustainable technologies that will 
usher a manufacturing and export based economy and import high level expertise 
to train Batswana in the beneficiation of plentiful primary products in the 
cattle industry, the mining sector and agricultural sector.

Such manufacturing base would include leather works and cattle by-products, 
diamond cutting and polishing, copper products and food processing.

Train in formal and informal skills development.

The strategy of the BCP is education with production.

In this regard, business people will be put through a graded program of training
and assisted by first working in production co-operatives before they could 
operate their individual private business.

The training will be multi-pronged involving visits, short-term courses and 
evening business training of all businesses through distance learning.

Promote Botswana Exports. We will make export promotion and commercial activity 
a higher priority for Botswana embassies.

3.3 HIV / AIDS

“BCP government will create an enabling environment for the prevention and 
mitigation of HIV / AIDS in your family and community”

Our Aim

To stem the tide of new HIV infections and provide comprehensive quality care, 
management, support and treatment of those already infected and eliminate all 
forms of stigma, discrimination and marginalization of those infected or 
affected or vulnerable to infection HIV.

Situation

HIV / AIDS in Botswana is the biggest public health and developmental challenge.

Over 35% of the adult population is estimated to be HIV positive.

Botswana has the highest HIV prevalence per capita in the world.

In spite of this crisis the BDP response has failed to match the gravity of the 
situation.

The Government response has been late, slow, inadequate, unimaginative, 
uncoordinated and narrowly focused on health.

Grave concern is the fact that the national response has been left to the 
dictates of foreign legion whose primary interest is research and 
experimentation and not interventions that will impact on the epidemic.

This horde of foreign legionnaire indulge in adulation of Botswana’s openness in
dealing with the epidemic and pile patronizing awards to the BDP leadership 
while the epidemic rages on.
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External support to tackle the AIDS epidemic in Botswana is certainly most 
welcome, but the leadership has to be in charge and provide strategic direction 
that external support will follow and not the reverse.

This is a war and requires a war cabinet fully in control.

Tackling vulnerability to HIV infection and mitigating the impact of AIDS in 
Botswana requires aggressively confronting poverty.

This is the government’s responsibility.

The epidemic in Botswana is principally fuelled by high levels of poverty and in
turn the impact of the epidemic exacerbates the poverty situation in a cyclical 
way.

That poverty is central to the epidemic in Botswana may sound extraordinary to 
the outsiders who often perceive the high income per capita as corresponding to 
wealth for Batswana.

The reality is that Botswana mineral wealth accrues to the state and the 
government has failed to deploy this to create income security through jobs, 
this is the only sustainable way for addressing the HIV / AIDS epidemic.

A National treatment programme while laudable and bringing hope to people living
with HIV / AIDS will do little to stem the tide of new infections.

Prevention programme that averts vulnerability in the first place is key to the 
national response.

This should run parallel to sustained innovative campaigns among young people 
and in the communities to address the underlying socio cultural factors and 
foster behaviour change. Support to people living with HIV / AIDS should 
transcend tokenism to genuine empowerment as that would allow them full 
participation in shaping interventions against the epidemic.

Our Commitment

The BCP is committed to running a genuine bi-partisan National Multi-sectoral 
and multi-level response to HIV / AIDS.

The commitment will be demonstrated through a decentralized and well-funded and 
coordinated response with a war cabinet at its centre piece.

Our Priorities are to:

- Address the underlying economic and socio-cultural issues that create 
vulnerability to HIV / AIDS and step up prevention programmes.

- Strengthen systems for mitigating the socio-economic impact including care and
support for the orphans.

- Increase resources to support a continuum prevention care and support.

- Strengthen national and district coordination of HIV / AIDS

- Support decentralized response including support for community-based education
and care programmes.

- Create an enabling environment for religious, business, traditional and civil 
society leadership to combat HIV / AIDS as it threatens us all.

- Support efforts to expand the capacity of People with HIV / AIDS to be 
involved in the development and delivery of policies and programs on HIV / AIDS.

- Create special projects for youth and children in order to prevent HIV / AIDS

- Transform schools and education system to be centres for preventing the spread
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of HIV / AIDS.

- Mainstream HIV / AIDS in all national policies and programs

- Pass appropriate legislation governing issues of HIV / AIDS, at workplace, 
schools, insurance industry and other areas.

- Facilitate mechanism for regional collaboration through SADC to address 
inter-country related problems.

3.4 Eradication of Poverty 

“BCP government will rescue you from the poverty trap”

Our Aim

To eradicate poverty and reduce inequalities in income and wealth.

The Situation

In the latest 2003 UN Human Development Report, Botswana has a human development
index of equivalent to a rank of 125 out of 175 countries.

Our ranking ha progressively deteriorated over the years mainly due to the 
interaction between HIV/AIDS and poverty.

The legacy that the BDP continues to create and entrench is that of enormous 
disparity of wealth and income security.

The enormous mineral wealth that Botswana commands and is the praise of the 
international community in per capita terms masks the extreme grinding levels of
poverty that our people endure.

With a population fewer than 2 million people and vast wealth of natural 
resources and foreign reserves the current government has failed to deploy these
resources to tackle poverty.

About 40% of the population lives in poverty.

The gini coefficient, which measures inequalities shows inequality rate of over 
60 percent, ranking Botswana as one of the most unequal societies to live in.  
With our level of poverty, it is almost inconceivable that Botswana can meet the
UN Millennium Development Goals to which the government has signed up, without 
any commitment to attaining.

There is no indication that the BDP government is committed to reversing this 
level of poverty and inequality.

Government approach to poverty alleviation has systematically become confined to
hurriedly conceived election driven and financially wasteful schemes designed to
buy votes.

There is no strategic vision to develop sustainable policies to address poverty 
and inequality that are not linked to political patronage.

The failure of the government to financially rescue or buy out a national assert
like the Hyundai Motor project, which was the second national foreign currency 
earner, clearly demonstrated that where there is no personal interest by the top
echelons of the ruling party, the government does not care about national 
development.

The Botswana Development Cooperation (BDC) as the government investment arm, has
become a liability that is only pre-occupied with the service industry and not 
the creation of national asserts that can sustain the economy and reduce 
poverty.

The levels of poverty and inequality are set to worsen as the HIV / AIDS 
epidemic takes its toll on the economically active population.
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Typical of BDP lack of foresight, school fees are to be re-introduced to 
coincide with the orphaning of the population.

This is a glaring recipe for embedding inequalities and ingraining poverty.  

Our Commitment

The core value to our social democratic program is social justice.

BCP is committed to eliminating poverty and reducing inequalities in income and 
wealth.

Foremost in our policies and programmes to tackle poverty and inequalities will 
be to pursue developmental commitments that include job creation, capital 
investment, training and financial support for sustainable small and medium 
enterprises.  

Our Priorities are to.

Transform the rural economy.

The highest levels of poverty are still found in the rural areas.

The BCP government will transform the rural areas through the agricultural and 
rural development strategies discussed elsewhere in this manifesto.

In particular, the BCP government will create an enabling environment for the 
establishment of both producer and consumer cooperatives.

Promote Industrial Development.

The BCP recognizes that one of the ways to combat poverty is to strive for and 
achieve industrial development and shall implement measures to attract and 
encourage investment.

The BCP shall launch an aggressive drive to bring genuine foreign investment to 
Botswana based on the value of our natural resources, our tourism potential and 
government financial incentives.

Promote indigenous business.

In addition to a carefully managed foreign investment, we will ensure that 
Botswana’s development is rooted in indigenous business and benefits ordinary 
Batswana.

In particular a truly competitive economy will be established, in which market 
barriers do not keep out new entrepreneurs and small and medium sized firms.

To this end we will:

- Offer government loans and other incentives to encourage the growth and 
development of indigenous Batswana.

- Promote a vigorous competition policy to break cartels currently dominating 
the economy.

- Special attention will be paid to providing opportunities for young people and
women to have access to international trading markets.

Introduce a comprehensive Welfare System.

We will devise a comprehensive safety net for the disadvantaged, and work 
towards full employment, in recognition of the fact that employment is a human 
right.

4. Section B
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Empowering the Disempowered

4.1 Women and Development

“BCP government is truly committed to equality between women and men”

Our Aim

To promote equality between men and women in private and public life.

The Situation

The capacities of Batswana women to contribute to the strength, diversity and 
wisdom of our country’s private and public life have for too long been 
suppressed by the BDP government.

Gender equality under the BDP remains a pipe dream. 

The BDP government has not only succeeded in establishing differentiated 
development between urban and rural areas or between nationalities, but it has 
also promoted a differentiated access to development within the home, between 
husband and wife, and between the boy and the girl child.

To this end we now live in a society where there is a big disparity between men 
and women in access to power and decision making, in poverty levels, in 
employment, in health and education.

The marginalization of women in all spheres of their lives is also manifested by
the escalating violence against them by men including rape. 

Our Commitment

The BCP is committed to the renaissance of women’s roles in social, economic, 
cultural and political arenas.

All Batswana women shall be free to choose their own paths to self-fulfilment 
and responsibilities to their families and communities.

Our Priorities are to:

Strengthen legal instruments to protect women.  The BCP government will:

- Strengthen legal obligations of paternity

- Repeal all laws that discriminate on the basis of gender

- Ensure equality to property and inheritance rights. 

- Legislation against domestic violence and sexual abuse of children.

- Introduce human rights education program that will also sensitize the society 
to women’s human rights.

Facilitate the economic participation of women.

The BCP government will

- Introduce special schemes for female-headed households particularly in rural 
areas and increase employment opportunities for women.

- Remove all barriers that prevent women from accessing credit facilities.

- Provide appropriate training to increase productivity in the informal sector 
where women are over-represented.

- Provide incentives to companies and groups that support women’s economic 
projects, especially in rural communities.
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Strengthen Health Services for women. The BCP government will:

- Capacitate women to undertake steps that will promote their health.

- Strengthen the delivery of sexual and reproductive services.

- Introduce women’s special clinics.

Make Education and Training more accessible to women.

The BCP government will:

- Gender sensitise the curriculum at all levels starting with pre-school 
programs

- Create assertiveness and leadership training program to increase women’s level
of confidence so that they can compete effectively with their male counterparts 
for leadership positions in schools.

- Introduce a short-term affirmative action to facilitate women’s entry into 
disciplines where women are grossly under-represented.

Promote political participation of women.

The BCP government will:

- Introduce educational programs to raise the level of political consciousness 
of women.

In addition, educate both men and women to recognize the capabilities, 
potentialities and talents of qualified female candidates.

- Implement a quota system to ensure a fair representation of women at both 
local and national level i.e. through transformation of the electoral system.

4.2 Youth Development

“BCP government will give you the opportunity to make the most of your life”

Our Aim

To develop and nurture youth in order for them to reach their full potential.

The Situation

Botswana’s population is young. About 70% of the population is below 30 years of
age. This huge population is confronted by many problems largely due to poor 
leadership of the current regime.

For instance:

- Only 4 % of youth who go to primary school end up at the University.

A similar number go to vocational and training sector. What happens to the 
balance?

- Over 30 % of the youth are unemployed.

- More than 60 % of the HIV / AIDS cases are carried by the youth.

- Over 50% of the youth live a life of squalor and destitution.

- Close to 16 % of the teenagers are mothers and the majority of them have 
unplanned pregnancies.

- Youth have less chances of having a credit facility.

The list goes on.
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The BDP response to all these challenges has been half-hearted, ill focused and 
uncoordinated.

The Youth Policy that came more than 30 years after independence has hardly been
implemented. The result has been a total marginalization of the youth, including
their exclusion from decision-making.
 

Our Commitment

We are committed to the development of a comprehensive Youth Policy and its 
implementation.

Our support for a free education is informed by the fact that many children rely
on schools to make up for the deficiencies at home.

Our Priorities are to:

Strengthen the Education System – The BCP gives high priority to education, to 
enable the youth to enter adulthood fully prepared.

Promote independence and self-reliance of youth – The BCP government will equip 
young people with the necessary skills, both technical and survival, that would 
allow young people to embark on ambitious and self-sustaining projects.

Design Credit Focused on Youth – The BCP recognizes that the current credit 
facilities tend to favour adult persons.

In view of this, there shall be special credit facilities for skilled youth to 
enable them to participate meaningfully in business ventures.

The government will guarantee the loans.

In line with this, the BCP government will also strengthen the skills of youth 
in business management.

Strengthen Youth access to services – The BCP government will give special 
attention to access to health services, particularly sexual and reproductive.

Strengthen HIV prevention measures – special initiatives targeted towards youth 
will be introduced to create a generation free of HIV / AIDS.

These initiatives will target both in school and out of school youth.

Promote participation of youth in decision-making – The BCP believes that youth 
should have a say in the social, political and economic life of a country.

To this end, mechanisms will be put in place to ensure the realization of the 
same.

Provide facilities for sports and recreation.

The BCP government will provide for an adequate network of sports and 
recreational facilities for youth in all parts of the country.

Support youth in especially difficult circumstances.

The BCP government will put in place mechanisms to identify the diverse groups 
of young persons in difficult circumstances and provide them with the necessary 
support.

4.3 Labour and Industrial Relations

“BCP government has your interest as a worker”

Our Aim

To fully observe the fundamental rights of workers.
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The Situation

The BDP government has perpetuated the exploitation of the workers in the 
post-colonial Botswana.

In addition, the BDP regime has promoted an unbalanced power between the 
employers and employees through hostile legislation.

This is despite the fact that Botswana has ratified core ILO conventions.

These conventions have to date not been implemented as the amendments to the 
labour legislation that were carried out in the last two or so years have not 
come into force as yet.

The result is that the status quo prevails, which means that to date civil 
servants can not form trade unions, and can not engage in meaningful collective 
bargaining with their employers.

To date the right to strike, which is the most potent weapon in the hands of 
workers as part of collective bargaining, remains elusive because the law sets 
out the most cumbersome procedure for a lawful strike to take place.

It would appear that the BDP wage policy and or practice favours top bureaucrats
only, and is totally oblivious to the plight of nurses, teachers, police 
officers, local government employees and a host of other workers in various 
sectors of our economy. 

The uncaring BDP government has created an environment in which summary 
dismissal and retrenchment become the order of the day.

This is further facilitated by surplus labour.

In addition many workers, especially the industrial workers, are without social 
security or pension.

To further demonstrate the uncaring nature of the BDP government towards the 
poor and the working class, the domestic and agricultural workers are excluded 
from the minimum wage legislation.

The majority of this section of workers, work throughout the year without leave 
and earn incomes ranging from P100 to P300 per month.

In some cases, especially with regard to farm workers, it is not uncommon to pay
them in kind. The domestic and farm workers remain the most exploited workers.

Workers in the security sector work long hours without being afforded the 
rewards and protection articulated under the law.

The Department of labour is wholly ill-equipped to enforce the provisions of the
law.

The inspectorate section of the Labour Department has dismally failed to 
identify defaulting employers resulting in workers being extremely vulnerable. 

The BDP government has failed to pass the necessary legislation on HIV / AIDS at
the workplace, notwithstanding the obvious fact that HIV / AIDS is a threat to 
workers rights.

People with HIV / AIDS are subject to stigmatization and discrimination at work.

Our Commitment

The BCP is committed to promoting more democratic labour relations and also 
granting basic organizational rights such as the right to join trade unions and 
organise, bargain collectively, the right to strike, and gain access to 
information from companies and government.
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The BCP is further committed to an immediate implementation of ILO conventions 
and the passage of necessary legislation HIV / AIDS at the workplace that would 
render the necessary protection of workers.

Our Priorities are to:

Support Agricultural and Domestic Workers

The BCP government will institute legislation for Agricultural and Domestic 
workers to protect the basic rights, which will include:

- Guaranteed minimum wages

- Pension and other social benefits

- Equal wages for equal work for women agricultural workers
 

Support Working Class.

We will

- Provide a need-based minimum wage for workers.

- Rejuvenate the enforcement machinery of labour laws and social security 
legislations and suitable amendments in the laws to provide for stringent 
punishment for violation and expanding their coverage.

- Support comprehensive legislation for the workers in the informal sector to 
govern their service condition, job-security, grievance-redressal and social 
security benefit.

- Fully recognize trade unions and protect their rights and right to collective 
bargaining.

- Facilitate a mechanism for workers to participate in both public and private 
sector.

- Remove obsolete ceilings in payment of Workmen’s compensation Act, Industrial 
Dispute Act and other legislations.

- Implement with immediate effect the ratified ILO conventions on workers rights

- Legislate on HIV / AIDS at the workplace

Establish a machinery to ensure collective bargaining.

The BCP will set up machinery to ensure collective barging and full worker 
participation at national and industry level and at the workplace so that 
workers can play a full role in the development of the country.

Encourage share ownership by workers in public companies and cooperatives.

Institute a comprehensive legislation for workers.

The BCP government will establish a comprehensive legislature that will ensure 
the following:

- That there is one single statute governing relations for workers in the 
country.

- That there is legislation that sets basic conditions of employment.

- Employers will be obliged to negotiate with workers on any substantial changes
on the conditions and terms of employment and on retrenchments, industrial 
restructuring and training.

- Creation of a genuine tripartite structure (government, business and labor) 
which enjoys legislative powers.
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- Creation of Labour Appeals Court

- Training and localization programme

Develop a Comprehensive Human Resource Strategy.

The BCP will put in place a comprehensive strategy that will ensure that we have
a skilled labour force.

4.4 Arts and Culture

“BCP government will create an enabling environment for the growth of Art and 
Culture”

Our Aim

To preserve, protect and foster the development of Art and Culture

The Situation

The BDP regime has neglected the growth of customs, traditions and beliefs of 
Batswana.

The languages of the so-called minority groups are almost becoming extinct. 

Our Commitment

The BCP considers Art and Culture to be the greatest wealth of the country, 
hence our commitment to their protection.

Our Priorities

The BCP government will seek to preserve, protect and foster development of this
wealth, so that our rich heritage and cultural life can be appreciated and 
carried on by our young people.

The BCP government will:

- Reinvigorate our cultural institutions in conjunction with the private sector 
and community based organizations

- Establish and build a National Theatre.

- Grant use of National Theatre facilities to theatre groups and other youth 
organizations.

- Strengthen curricula on Botswana’s history and culture in schools

- Establish a Music Development Fund to help more children participate in 
musical activities.

- Develop a national strategy that supports Arts and Performers.

- Integrate cultural activities with the tourism industry.

- Develop a national policy on Multiculturalism, encouraging conservation of and
respect and appreciation for the country’s cultural diversity.

- Develop and promote all indigenous languages.

- Encourage schools to be centres of cultural activities for different 
communities.

- Promote and sustain artistic and cultural diversity.

4.5 Equality of Ethnic Groups
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“BCP government is committed to equality of ethnic groups”

Our Aim

To build a nation that truly respects the human rights of all and strive to 
promote various cultures.

The Situation

While the BDP regime purports to be democratic and to respect human rights, it 
has glaringly undermined the so-called minority groups.

These groups are treated as second-class citizens.

The freedom to speak and be taught in ones language has been stifled.

People and communities are denied the right to speak their language over the 
national media.

The rich traditions, history and practices of other nationalities are fast 
disappearing.

The traditional leaders of the so called minor tribes have been relegated to 
sub-chiefs, to be directed and controlled by chiefs of major tribes.

The Basarwa have been the most marginalized.

Not only have they been underdeveloped, but they have also been dispossessed of 
their land, which forms the basis of their livelihood.

Our Commitment

We are committed to guaranteeing all people the right to practice their culture,
language, beliefs and customs as well as the right for their children to be 
taught in their mother tongue.

Our Priorities are to:

Repeal all laws that discriminate on the basis of ethnicity.  To protect and 
encourage the development of all languages, we shall:

- Put in place a clear methodical language policy that will recognize, promote 
ad protect all languages that are spoken in Botswana.

- Create and support community radios that will use various ethnic languages 
within their locality.

- Make it a policy that every Motswana Child must learn a second ethnic language
other than her / his own mother tongue in our schools.

- Encourage and support the production and documentation of the history, culture
and literature of various ethnic groups in their own languages.

- Adopt a multi-language policy for our radio and nation. BCP will increase the 
number of national and official languages in the country.

Promote and respect equality among traditional leaders.

BCP government will:

- Ensure that each ethnic group is led by its own traditional leaders.

- Ensure that all ethnic groups will be represented on an equal basis in Ntlo Ya
Dikgosi.

Promote Traditional Foods and Drinks. Botswana has abundance of traditional 
cuisine that seems to be undermined by globalization.
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The BCP government will promote the traditional foods including fruits and 
drinks from various ethnic groups for both local and international market.

4.6 Religion

“BCP government will enable faith-based communities and institutions to 
contribute towards building a God fearing and moral nation”

Our Aim

We seek to encourage and recognize religious communities as partners in building
a nation that is God fearing, respecting the dignity / equality of all human 
beings and the sacredness of the environment.

The Situation

The BDP government claims to appreciate the role of the church in society and in
harnessing democracy, but this is only so when the contribution of the church is
complementary to the state.

When the church provides a critical voice, as it ought to, on government 
policies, the government becomes intolerant and indifferent to the voice of the 
church.

Consequently, the value of religious communities and institutions and their 
capacity to contribute towards building a moral and God fearing people is at the
periphery—leading to family break down, youth delinquency, poverty and the 
rampant spread of HIV / AIDS.

The following problems contribute to this situation:    

The diversity of religious traditions has not been recognized as one of our 
richest resources as a people. In particular, our indigenous religions / 
cultures remain where the colonial framework placed them—as secondary and 
despised religions that struggle to be recognized.

While the constitution purports to allow religious freedom, many communities of 
faith spend many years applying and waiting to be allocated land to erect places
of worship.

Fourth, while the church is to be credited for having pioneered both the health 
and educational systems of Botswana, indeed of the whole region, we note however
that today the education of religious leaders is greatly neglected (the only 
diploma that was created for church leaders in UB, Diploma in Pastoral Theology,
was abruptly discontinued in 2002 without any consultation with faith-based 
communities).
  
Our Commitment

As BCP, we fully understand that all human beings were created in the image of 
God (created equal) and that the earth itself is sacred.

Therefore, the BCP government will fully support the presence and the active 
participation of all religious beliefs in this land and to build a God fearing 
and moral nation within the context of a secular state.

Our Priorities are:

- To recognize our religious plurality and diversity as God-given rights and to 
celebrate these through community and public media.

- To identify all the religious communities that have been waiting for land and 
provide them with spaces for buildings of worship and other projects.

- To encourage and assist our religious institutions to include within their 
premises, programs and language services which are youth friendly.

This will ensure that the future Botswana composes of not only intellectual and 
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skilled citizens, but those who are also morally responsible to their families, 
to other human beings, to their nation and towards their work.

- To provide education, financial and technical support to religious communities
to become well equipped to participate in the struggle against HIV / AIDS, 
especially in reaching the grassroots with the necessary services and the 
maintenance of family values.

- To exempt non-profit making religious institutions and projects from heavy 
taxes, especially VAT. 

- To assist religious leaders and communities to assume advocacy for the 
grassroots and the poor who are often not catered for by social welfare 
services.

- To provide scholarship to religious leaders for further training; to create 
relevant programs in public institutions as well as to assist current religious 
training institutions with financial and human resources.

- To hold dialogue with various religions on how we can make the place of 
spirituality, spiritual institutions and communities more visible and active in 
nation building by building up strong families, fighting against youth 
delinquency and taking up advocacy for the marginalized.

- To invite and equip religious communities to contribute towards the education 
and health of the nation, by encouraging them to build more schools and 
hospitals and by strengthening their current services.

5. Section C

Delivering Better Social Services
 
5.1 Health

“BCP government will provide me with better health care system”

Our Aim

To provide Batswana with equitable access to comprehensive quality health 
services and ensure the attainment of the best health status possible.

The Situation

The public health sector is in an appalling state and immediately requires new 
resources and restructuring.

The devastating impact of HIV / AIDS has been superimposed in a moribund public 
health system.

The provision of health care in Botswana remains inadequate and skewed with 
urban / rural, east / west and poor / rich divides.

The quality of service delivery and the efficiency of the primary health system,
the erstwhile pride of the nation have buckled under the weight of an 
over-centralized, under-funded and under-staffed system.

This has undermined the services capacity to prevent major threats to health and
the provision of quality care and management of ill health.

While acknowledging the impact of the HIV / AIDS epidemic on the reversals of 
the gains in health indices and the systems coping capacity, the current 
deplorable management of the sector only serve to exacerbate the situation.

The Ministry of Health is over centralized and its preoccupation is control, 
rather than the provision of leadership and coordination of the health policy 
implementation.

This has stifled health workers professionalism and independence in the delivery
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of service, leading to frustration and exodus of health professionals from the 
service.

The overly bureaucratic nature of the management of health has resulted in a 
professionally inappropriate remuneration system for health professionals who 
have responded by leaving the service.

The net result of this inefficiency in the sector has been the skill drain 
haemorrhage that has left the service understaffed and poorly motivated.  
Understaffing is occurring at a time when HIV / AIDS is also taking its toll in 
the health service providers in terms of overwork, burnout, morbidity and 
mortality.

A commandistic Ministry of Health has injured primary health care, the erstwhile
pillar of our health delivery system.

Local authorities have lost the capacity to plan and efficiently deliver health 
care services.

Clinics and health posts remain understaffed and ill-equipped, consequently, 
Batswana seeking health care migrate to urban centres at great costs.     

Our Commitment

The BCP regards health as a fundamental human right and recognizes that the 
health of a nation is the basis for sustainable socio-economic and human 
resource development.

To this end, the BCP is committed to full provision and guarantee of universal 
access to basic preventive and curative health care services and improved 
quality care for the ill, with Primary Health Care as the central plunk.

We are committed to introducing major reforms in the health services to improve 
the standards and quality of services.

Central to the reforms will be the health professionals who are the engine that 
powers the delivery of health services.

We are committed to a decentralized administration of health services and to 
eliminate bureaucratic control by the Ministry of Health and substitute it with 
a system that is driven by health professionals.  
 
Our Priorities are to;

Promote the full implementation of Primary Health Care in line with the Alma Ata
declaration.

To this end, the key principles to be pursued are equity, accessibility, 
affordability and community involvement.

Promote holistic healing. This will include spiritual, psychological, 
environmental, physical and traditional medicine.

Strengthen the public health system to eliminate the current health divide and 
ensure universal access to health services.

We shall be unrelenting in our pursuit for high standards and quality service.  
In particular, we pledge to preserve the integrity of the public health system 
so that access to services is not the domain of those who can afford to pay for 
it.  
We are committed to public health services that are free at the point of 
delivery.

Strengthen Hospital services. The BCP government will:

- Improve the caring and curing.

- Improve emergency and paramedic services.
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- Improve cure rates and management of major illnesses.

- Apply uniform standards across the country.

- Provide appropriate equipment for diagnosis and treatment.

Develop and implement a human resource strategy to address the current human 
resource crisis in the health service.

The strategy will include:

- Increasing the production of new relevant cadres by training institutions.

- Increasing the public service posts.

- Creation of new categories of auxiliary health workers to relieve core 
function staff such as clinicians and nurses to prevent burnout.

- Strengthening retention strategies through incentives, provide better and 
fairer rewards for all staff, including ancillary staff.

- Introduce a Medical and Public Health Department at the University of Botswana
to train doctors and other health staff. 

Support health workers as key players for success in the health system.

The BCP government will:

- Provide high quality training for health.

- Introduce a Medical and Public Health department at the University of Botswana
to train doctors and other health staff.

- Reform the pay system for health workers to provide better and fairer rewards 
for all staff including ancillary staff.

- Increase health workers in all health facilities to minimize staff-burnout.

Promote equity in health. The BCP government will redress the major health 
imbalances between the Eastern and Western Areas of the country.

This will be done through the accomplishing of the skills of PHC workers, 
provision of well-equipped health facilities and staffed with adequately trained
health personnel.

Strengthen Partnership in Health. The BCP government will develop a machinery of
collaboration with other critical players like the private health practitioners,
traditional and spiritual healers.

Support Health Insurance Schemes for all working people and old age citizens.

Promote the Patient’s voice.

The BCP Government is committed to giving patients and the public more say in 
the running of health services.

This will entail putting patients first and building a health service around 
their needs.

In addition, family members, carers and the community will be involved in ways 
to improve services.

Promote Health Workers’ voice.

The BCP will ensure that the health professional associations like Medical and 
Dental Association, the Council of Nursing and other Para-medical Associations 
are made part of the health policy development structures.
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Increase standards and quality of health services and provision.

The BCP will seek to raise standards and quality of health services and restore 
the pride and professionalism in the health care personnel.

5.2 Social Security and Welfare

“BCP government is concerned and committed to your welfare”

Our Aim

To develop a just, fair and easily accessible social security and welfare 
system.

The Situation

The BDP government typical of its uncaring nature has failed to establish a 
comprehensive social security and welfare system.

This is in spite of high levels of unemployment, food insecurity, inadequate 
shelter, malnutrition, orphans and ill health.

The majority of the workers remain without any social security or pension 
schemes.

The fragmented elements of welfare that are present in Botswana are inadequate 
and fail to address the problems of the needy.

In addition, the unnecessary bureaucracy also makes these half measures 
inaccessible. For instance, the old age grant is not only inadequate, but it is 
also poorly targeted.

The entitlement age category of the old age grant fails to recognize that the 
retirement age in Botswana is 60 years.

The individuals, who are forced to retire at 60 years, find themselves without 
any source of income until the age of 65, if they are lucky to survive the 
hardships of poverty until that age.

Our Commitment

The BCP is committed to a strategy that emphasizes both economic growth and 
equitable distribution of income and protection of the vulnerable members of 
society.

Our Priorities are to:

Develop a comprehensive Social Security and Welfare Policy. The BCP government 
will develop a policy and implementable program that will comprehensively 
address all the social security and welfare related issues.

Strengthen Old Age Pension and Social Security.

The BCP government will

- Introduce Mandatory Pension Contribution – All the working people will be 
required to contribute to the Pension Fund.

- Introduce Social Safety Net for the Old – The old people who are not covered 
by the Pension Fund will be covered through this system.

- Reduce old age entitlement pension from the age 65, to 60 years to align it 
with retirement age.

- Set the old age pension at P600 per month.

- Compel private sector to offer pensions to employees.
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- Make health services free to all persons in the old age category.

Target Social Security to the most needy groups.

These will include:

- Domestic Workers.

- Farm Workers.

- Disabled Persons.

- Street children and disadvantaged youth.

Promote the rights of children.

The BCP government will protect the rights of children and provide centers for 
children and young persons in difficult circumstances.

Facilitate Partnerships.

The BCP government will ensure that the security system involves community and 
non-governmental organizations, the private sector, religious organizations, 
traditional healers, trade unions and other stakeholders.

5.3 Housing

“BCP government is committed to providing you with decent housing”

Our Aim

BCP aims to provide affordable, pleasant and good quality housing.

The Problem

Although housing is an important sub-sector of the economy, it as been neglected
by the government resulting in a major crisis.

The housing strategy for the BDP government has been to let the market forces 
dictate.

The few housing programs that the government has provided have been a disaster: 
that is SHHA and BHC.

On one hand, SHHA houses are grossly sub-standard and overcrowded.

The situation has been exacerbated by absence of proper infrastructure leading 
to hazardous environment.

The BHC on the other hand has slowly been diverting from its original mandate of
housing Batswana.

The Corporation with its focus on profit making is systematically privatizing 
housing or hiking prices for rental almost every year.
 The result is an ever more intense housing crisis.

A large number of the people in urban areas are forced to live in sub-standard, 
overcrowded private rented housing.

The other failed strategy of the BDP has been provision of serviced land 
especially to low income and lower middle class.

The uncaring BDP has failed to recognize that the price of land in beyond the 
reach of the lowly paid.

In addition, the low-income people do not have access to credit.
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All these initiatives (SHHA, BHC and provision of serviced land) have been 
limited mainly to urban areas. The rural areas remain totally neglected.

The result of the BDP housing strategy has been the over-concentration of land 
and houses in few hands and the over concentration of a population in low 
quality housing.

Our Commitment

Under the BCP government, housing will be accorded the status of a basic right. 
We are committed to ensuring that each person has access to a decent housing and
or shelter.

Our conception of a decent house must include sanitary facilities, storm water 
drainage, household energy supply and convenient access to clean water.

Priorities are to:

Transform the BHC into a housing cooperative.

The BHC will be refocused to limit its mandate to building low incoming houses 
in both rural and urban areas.

These houses will be expandable and will have minimum standard infrastructure. 
The BCP government will:

- Make the BHC to be more efficient and deliver cheaper houses.

- Allow tenants to buy the houses through a flexible financial scheme and low 
interest rate.

- Allow tenants to expand their houses in accordance with the set standards.

- Stop the auctioning of houses by the BHC.

House the Homeless – The government will provide homes to the vulnerable groups 
of people who are not in a position to help themselves.

Promote Housing Cooperatives – The Cooperatives will have production units for 
moulding bricks and fabricating other inputs with a view of reducing costs.

Promote Private Sector Development.

High cost housing will be left to the individuals and private sector, but there 
will be a limit to the number of houses that an individual can own from state or
tribal land.

The BCP government will:

- Encourage companies to build housing for their staff.

- Facilitate insurance mortgage schemes for home purchasers.

- Decentralize Housing - BCP will introduce a properly funded housing program 
run by local government (councils).

The councils will take the primary responsibility for providing a variety of 
accommodation.

Promote Institutional Housing – the BCP government will aggressively promote the
development of adequate institutional houses for professional groups such as 
nurses, teachers and uniformed forces.

5.4 Sports and Recreation

“BCP government is committed to sports and recreation”

Our Aim
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To make sports and recreation accessible to all citizens to ensure physical, 
mental and moral growth and development of the population. 

The Situation

The BDP government has neglected sports and recreation.

The provision of what little exists in sporting and recreation facilities is 
skewed in favor of the urban areas.

There are several reasons for this poverty in sports and recreation.

The BDP government lacks:

- Basic strategy and understanding of the role of sports and recreation in a 
society.

- Established principles and procedures for the development of sports and 
recreation.

- Commitment to funding.

- The necessary sports and recreation legislation and regulations.

Our Commitment

BCP recognizes the role that sport and recreation play in promoting social 
inclusion and general well being.

To this end, the BCP is committed to widening access to sports and recreation at
all levels in Botswana and promoting the value of sport and recreation as an end
in itself.

Our Priorities are to:

- Establish a Sports Academy to improve training, coaching, umpiring and also 
promote professional discipline among different sports codes.

- Strengthen skills development and excellence in sports from primary level up 
to tertiary.

- Facilitate the acquisition of sports facilities in all schools.

- Develop sports facilities covering different codes in both urban and rural 
areas.

- Expose sports women and men to international experience.

- Introduce an award system in collaboration with the private sector for 
outstanding sports women and men.

- Increase funding for sports and recreation.

- Strengthen local government and community response to sports and recreation.

- Promote partnership with the business community in the development of sports 
and recreation.

- Establish and maintain a National Institute of Sports which will target 
talented young people who wish to simultaneously pursue sporting codes and 
academics.

- Establish a National Insurance Scheme for Amateur sportspersons and officials

- Facilitate the establishment of a Trust Fund for Sports.

- Offer incentives to private companies that support sports.
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6. Section D

Transforming the Economy

6.1 Rural Development

“BCP government is committed to rural development”

Our Aim

To raise the standard of living of the rural people and address rural poverty.

The Problem

The BDP regime has systematically marginalized the rural areas.

The disparities between the urban and rural areas continue to widen in both 
economic and social indicators.

The rural areas are characterized by high levels of poverty, unemployment and 
poor quality of services.

The key sectors that are supposed to play an active role in rural development 
have been neglected.

For instance, the agricultural sector lacks access to credit, institutional 
support, and access to appropriate technology.

The basic infrastructure continues to be visibly absent.

Basic services like electricity and telecommunications remain a major handicap 
to rural development. 
The lack of commitment by the BDP to rural development has driven most able 
women and men to urban areas, leaving rural areas with the least able to pursue 
meaningful development.

Our Commitment

We will launch aggressive measures to promote economic and social development in
the rural areas based on viable incentives for rural people.

Our Priorities are to:

Develop a Comprehensive Rural Development Strategy that will emphasize 
sustainability of rural livelihoods and to try and minimize rapid rural-urban 
migration.

Strengthen Rural Infrastructure.

The BCP government will:

- Build a comprehensive road network and telecommunication system.

- Provide adequate social and physical infrastructure – schools, health 
services, electricity and water.

- Promote commercial infrastructure in the forms of baking and hotel industry.

Strengthen the Agricultural Sector as articulated elsewhere in this manifesto.

Stimulate growth rate of businesses in the rural areas as articulated under jobs
and economy.

Make major land and housing reforms.

Promote poverty eradication as articulated under the poverty section in this 
Manifesto.
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6.2 Land

“BCP government will guarantee me and future generations land”

Our Aim

We aim to distribute land fairly.

The Problem

The land tenure is a major source of discontent in the country.

Botswana is faced by a major crisis of land shortage.

The continued privatization of state and tribal land has created a society of 
landlessness on one hand and landlords on the other.

The BDP strategy of land distribution has also been unfair.

The most common land issues are as follows:

- First, serviced land is confined to urban areas.

The rural population is clearly denied high quality land.

- Second, the serviced land in urban areas is not affordable to most Batswana. 
The price is prohibitive and the credit facilities are biased towards the rich. 
The consequence has been the continued over-concentration of land in the hands 
of a few.

- Third, the rural population has been squeezed out of grazing land through 
TGLP. 
This scheme enables the rich farmers to have dual grazing rights.

- Fourth, the policy to fence land around boreholes will further squeeze the 
peasants from any grazing land.

It will further concentrate land in the hands of a few.

- The latest policy on NAMPAAD will further deny the peasants of tribal land.

The encouragement of ownership of large tracks of land for agricultural 
production will clearly alienate land from the poor.

The land policy pursued by the BDP regime has succeeded in depriving the 
majority of Batswana land.

The situation is further compounded by entrusting land distribution to land 
boards that are led mainly by BDP activists, who in most cases possess no skills
in land management.

Our Commitment

We are committed to ensuring that all Batswana have access to land.

Our Priorities are to:

- Provide serviced land to all Batswana in both urban and rural areas.

- Provide land at an affordable price. The systems for servicing land need to be
made more efficient to avoid expensive land.

- Revise the TGLP in order to prohibit dual grazing and also to rent out the 
farms at a market rate.

- Provide highly subsidized serviced land for the low-income groups and the 
rural poor.
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- Register all land owned and restricted number of ownership of farms / ranches,
commercial plots and urban residential plots by an individual.

- Sale of land to foreigners will be restricted.

6.3 Agriculture and Self-sufficiency

“BCP government will create an enabling environment for food security in your 
family and community”

Our Aim

To attain self- sufficiency in food production in the country.

The Situation

The Agricultural production has fallen with the passing of years in Botswana.

The Sector which contributed about 40% to the GDP at independence has been 
reduced to under 5% of the GDP.

The Arable agriculture in particular has failed.

The neglect of the sector has resulted in basic food deficit at national level.

In spite of failure by the BDP regime to create food self sufficiency, the 
regime has equally failed to create employment opportunities to enable the 
population to meet their food requirements from the market.

The unimaginative BDP regime has also failed to expand opportunities in the 
agricultural sector.

Opportunities in irrigation, wildlife management, and veldt products remain 
largely unexplored. There has also been lack of financial schemes to promote and
cushion the sector.

Our Commitment

The BCP is committed to make a radical shift in the agricultural production in 
Botswana from a high risk, low return and generally despised activity into a 
rewarding and noble economic activity.

Our Priorities are to:

Create an enabling environment for Agricultural Development.

The BCP government will:
 

- Revitalize the Botswana Agricultural Marketing Board and ensure that its 
prices are attractive and competitive for rural farm producers.

- Strengthen quality control to stimulate demand for local produce.

- Establish comprehensive insurance schemes for crops and cattle.

- Introduce credit facilities for poor peasants and small farmers.

- Subsidize production.

Increase public investment in Agriculture, especially in research.

The BCP believes that agricultural research should be the principal tool to 
producing evidence-based policies and practices.

Facilitate Greater use of irrigation facilities.

Facilitate the acquisition of modern technology to transform the agricultural 
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sector.

Develop area specific strategies – the BCP government will map out each 
geographic area and recommend appropriate agricultural products to be developed.

Diversify agricultural produce to maximize income and employment from the 
sector. 
We will:

- Promote exploitation and management of wildlife.

- Encourage exploitation of veldt products like marula.

- Strengthen fishing and game ranching as part of expanding the agricultural 
base.

Encourage processing of many agricultural products including milling, creamery, 
sunflower oil processing, canning, tinning, etc.

Promote Export. The BCP government will identify areas of potential agricultural
output for both local and export demands.

6.4 Water

“BCP government will enable you to have access to clean water”

Our Aim

We aim to provide portable water to all people.

The Problem

Water is vital to economic development, but remains a very scarce and costly 
resource to develop. 

Most of the water originates from rainfall which is erratic and unreliable.

The failure by the BDP to manage and plan for this scarce resource has resulted 
in certain segment of the population being without clean and safe water.

The lack of proper foresight on the management of resources is evidenced by the 
amount of rain and storm water run off that goes to waste without being put to 
sufficient use.

In addition, in urban areas where water is used in large quantities, there is 
limited re-use.

Our Commitment

The BCP is committed to providing sustainable water supply that is based on 
social and ecological considerations.

Our Priorities are to:

Expand the dams of Botswana’s ephemeral rivers – The BCP government will 
increase the number of dams linked to ephemeral rivers to ensure 
self-sufficiency in water.

Promote Conservation of Water – The BCP will explore different ways to conserve 
water. These will include adopting techniques such as rainwater collection, drip
irrigation system and reuse / recycling water.

Reduce price for water.

Although high price might regulate use, exorbitant prices for water may deny 
poor households an essential resource for basic livelihood.
The BCP government will transform both the Department of Water Affairs and the 
Water Utilities Corporation to enable them to provide water more efficiently. 
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Strengthen control on pollution of both ground water and surface water.

BCP will put in place mechanism to safeguard the quality of both ground and 
surface water in an effort to maximize good quality water.

Make potable water a reality to each household.

The BCP government will ensure that each household in a settlement has access to
potable water of acceptable standard.

Strengthen Public Education on Water conservation – The BCP government will 
sensitize the individual consumers on the need and benefits of conserving water,
both surface and groundwater resources.

6.5 Environment

“BCP government is serious about protecting your environment”

Our Aim

To create a safe and healthy environment.

The Problem

Botswana has no comprehensive environmental policy.

There are however several policies that relate to environment.

These policies are disjointed and contradictory in their pronouncements and 
approach.

A number of legislation in this area are unenforced, such as the National Parks 
Act, Forest act, Agricultural Resources Conservation Act and the Atmospheric 
Pollution Control Act.

Despite the existence of the above pieces of legislation, the country is on the 
verge of a major environmental crisis, as exemplified by among other things 
sub-standard housing, especially around cities and towns.

There is indiscriminate dumping of building rubble across the country that 
raises serious health concerns.

The major environmental challenges in Botswana are driven by poverty.

These include sub-standard housing in both urban and rural areas.

The poor housing standards combined with overcrowding and lack of 
infrastructure, such as storm water drains, garbage collection and inadequate 
all weather roads combine to create a major environmental challenge.
 
Plastic bags and drinking cans are fast becoming a menace to the environment in 
urban areas.

Our Commitment

We are committed to sustainable development, which ensures that our economy, our
society and our environment grow and develop in harmony.

Our Priorities are to.

Formulate an environment policy which is integrated with the needs of rapid and 
sustainable development.

Thus, we will develop a strategy that will conserve, improve, promote and 
sustain our natural and built environment.

Implement strict measures against industries using hazardous technology which 
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affects the health of workers and the neighbourhood.

Regulate or ban the use of drinking cans and plastic bags.

Promote sustainable measures to prevent waste.

The BCP government will shift from waste management strategy that relies on 
landfill to a more sustainable approach of preventing waste where possible, 
maximize the use of “waste” as a resource and recycling of waste material to 
create employment.

Priority will be given to safe means of sewage waste disposal.

Strengthen support to National Parks and Game Reserves.

Strengthen Regional and International Commitment.

The BCP government will be proactive to participate in shaping of regional and 
international environment agenda.

Prevent Pollution.

The BCP government will devise a comprehensive strategy of addressing all forms 
of pollution.

Promote Partnerships.

The BCP government will support environmental groups and NGOs that seek to 
promote a healthy and sustainable environment.

Establish Law enforcement on issues of Environmental Nature.

The BCP government will put in place law enforcement mechanisms to protect the 
environment.

7. Section E

Modernizing Democracy and Promoting 

Good Governance

7.1 Democracy and Institutions of Good Governance

“BCP government will promote true democracy and good governance”

Our Aim

To promote and sustain democracy and good governance, for the BCP firmly 
believes that good governance is one of the most critical factor in eliminating 
poverty and promoting development.

The Problem

The BDP government has promoted a liberal democracy paradigm that is 
systematically devoid of a participatory character.

The mass of our people have been denied a voice in the shaping of the 
institutions of state and influencing the formulation of policies and national 
development that affect them.

The development of regular National Development Plans has systematically become 
the domain of pubic service bureaucrats unaccountable to the people.

This alienation of our people from the political and governance process has 
estranged the citizenry from holding the government accountable for poor service
delivery.
Oversight of the National financial management of the economy and performance of
parastatals has been removed from parliament and placed in the hands of 
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ministerial enthusiast and autocratic ministers.

A typical example is the continued censorship of the media by the Office of the 
President and the Minister in charge of Information.

The recent trend in the mismanagement of government foreign reserves resulting 
in the loss of millions of public funds by the Central Bank have passed without 
comment and investigation because of the lack of integrity and manipulation of a
weak board by an overbearing management.
This would not occur where membership to boards is on merit and professionalism 
instead of political allegiance and patronage to the ruling party.

The only time the people matter for BDP is a election time where a myriad of ill
conceived and wasteful programme are rushed through parliament and salaries 
commissions are hurriedly instituted to buy votes from the public servants. 

The regime has also undermined and assaulted the independence of all critical 
institutions of good governance like the National Assembly, Judiciary, 
Ombudsman, Central Bank, the IEC, the DCEC and others.

Parliamentary debates are an exercise in futility as they can never change the 
policy and legislative decision that have been determined a priori.

Parliamentary debates have been reduced to entertainment spectacles at the 
expense of tax payer.

The principle of separation of powers among organs of governance has been 
skirted and the divide between the spheres has become blurred.

Professional and legislative independence has been undermined as result 
institutions of governance have lost integrity and ethics. 

The public sector continues slide down the slope of declining standards of 
ethics and integrity.

The service has become inefficient, unproductive and unmotivated as a result of 
years of sacrificing professionalism and competence in favour of political 
patronage.

Democratic governance in Botswana is also undermined by the reluctance of the 
BDP to reform the current first past the post electoral system which is by 
definition unfair as it tends to exclude significant sections of the population 
from participating in national affairs.

Our Commitment

We are committed to participatory democracy and the accountability across all of
institutions of governance.

Our Priorities

Strengthen participatory democracy.

BCP government will

- Encourage the practice of democracy in the family, community, political 
parties, civil society organizations, private sector institutions and 
government.

- Promote deliberative democracy – encouraging open debates and formal and 
informal education on civic and human rights, rights of individual groups, 
values of tolerance and opposing views.

- Reduce the powers of presidency and devolve those powers to other democratic 
institutions like parliament or local authorities Support political parties and 
civil society as organs of a functioning democracy.

Promote and reinforce the separation of powers among the three organs of 
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governance (Parliament, Judiciary and the Executive).

Strengthen Parliament.

The BCP government will:

- Equip Parliament with the necessary resources to enable it to function as the 
pillar for participatory democracy and holding all public service institutions 
accountable.

- Ensure that Parliament is independent from the Executive.

- Reform and strengthen the roles of various parliamentary select committees and
open the deliberations to the members of the public and the media.

- Enhance capacity of Members of Parliament to exercise effective oversight and 
functions to scrutinize the budgets and performance of public institutions.

- Introduce portfolio committees that will have powers to summon ministers and 
government officials.

Reform Electoral Process.

The BCP government will:

- Increase the autonomy of the IEC by removing the district commissioners as 
returning officers.

- Introduce a carefully developed electoral system based on a mix of First Past 
the Post and Proportional Representation.

- Put in place effective steps to prohibit persons with criminal background from
contesting elections.

- Introduce state funding for political parties.

Limit the amount of financial donation per party from an individual or company.

- Develop a system of declaration of donations by parties.

- Strengthen Local Government.

The present commandistic approach of Government and Government services where 
power is centralized in Ministries has led to the marginalization of people in 
the districts.

The BDP government continues to make Districts Councils useless bodies that have
always to beg to do what they are supposed to do.

Although in paper the BDP government claims to be committed to decentralization,
in reality, the regime systematically deprives the districts and communities any
say in governance and control of the country’s resources.

We will:

- Pursue the principle of “subsidiarity”, meaning that any particular function 
of government should be performed at the lowest level of government consistent 
with effectiveness and efficiency.

- Ensure the development of a strong, efficient and decentralized local 
government which is constitutionally entrenched.

- Review the current district set-up to make them more efficient and tribally 
neutral.

Pursue Zero Tolerance to Corruption. Corruption under the BDP government has 
been growing.
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Several political leaders within the BDP have been implicated in corruption and 
instead of being punished they have been reward with more responsibilities over 
the nation.

The message from the BDP is that corruption pays.

In addition, the lack of independence of the anti-corruption institutions has 
made it difficult to control the pandemic.

The BCP government will strengthen systems of accountability.

We will:

- Make the Directorate of Corruption and Economic Crime independent.

- The Directorate will report to Parliament.

- A special parliamentary Committee on Anti-Corruption will be established to 
monitor the work of the Directorate.

- The Directorate will be expanded and provided with the necessary professional 
mix that can meet the demand of the job.

- Individuals with corrupt record will not be afforded political responsibility 
with the party and in government.

- Introduce a system of Declaration of Assets and Liabilities by senior civil 
servants and Members of Parliament.

Strengthen Financial Accountability.

Financial accountability under the BDP government remains a challenge.

The Auditor General needs to be strengthened to have a better detection system. 
We will:

- Equip the Auditor General’s office with professional staff and make it an 
independent, efficient and effective institution to ensure the accountability of
all government ministries.

- Ensure that the Auditor General issues a bi-annual report on government on all
audited reports.

- Produce quarterly Ministerial reports of all resources allocated to it and how
it was spent.

- The Auditor General will report to Parliament.

- The Public Accounts hearing will be open to the public.

Strengthening of the Judiciary system.

The BCP is committed to an impartial, independent and empowered judicial system.

We are committed to the adherence of human rights for all.

To this end, the judiciary must be accessible to all.

The BCP Government will:

- Immediately open courts in every district, through both the appointment of 
additional judges and the circuit system.

- Revise the compensation paid to judges in order to recruit and retain the 
level of professionalism needed and we will couple these with more strictly 
enforced anti-corruption initiatives.

- Work to ensure that Batswana have access to courts.
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- Strengthen the independence of the Judiciary by making it self-accounting.

- Reform the Judicial Service Commission by expanding its membership to include 
representatives of civil society and the Law Faculty of the University of 
Botswana in the appointment of judges.

- Will introduce legal aid for deserving members of our populace.

Reform the Public Service.

The Civil Service suffers from poor structure, low pay and low motivation and 
morale.

In addition, nepotism has lowered the calibre of staff in the service.

The BCP will:

- Review the structures in place to hire and fire and promote civil servants 
with a view to create a credible assessment process leading to promotion, 
training recruitment and firing.

- Establish a Government Reform Commission to review the management of all 
ministries and state agencies.

- Ensure that all civil servants, public officers in parastals with criminal 
records or a history of embezzlement and corruption are barred from holding any 
public office in our Government.

- Recruit independent, professional and non-partisan Batswana to the Directorate
of Public Service Management to ensure the highest standards of fairness in 
government hiring and promotion.

- Ensure that the civil service is accessible, friendly and efficient in 
providing service to the public.

Strengthen the Central Bank.

The recent loss of billions of Pula by the Central Bank through foreign markets 
necessitates a closer monitoring on the dealings of the Bank.

The continued mass migration of professionals including senior management and 
the failure to arrest inflation are clear indications that all is not well.

The BCP intends to make major reforms related to the function of the Bank.

The BCP Government will:

- Establish a Parliamentary Committee to monitor the work of the Bank.

- Strengthen its level of professionalism.

- Guarantee the Central Bank full independence.

- Reform management system to ensure retention of staff.

- Revise the appointment of top management to ensure transparency and 
accountability.

Parliament shall appoint the Governor and his / her deputies.
 

Strengthen the Ombudsperson.

The refusal of the Office of President to respond to the issue of abuse of 
powers by the Vice President, especially in the context of the military hardware
has rendered the office of Ombudsperson ineffective and almost useless.

This is partly because the office is not independent and also the position of 
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the Ombudsperson is not constitutionally entrenched.

The BCP government will:

- Strengthen the capacity of the office of Ombudsperson.

- Strengthen the independence of the Ombudsperson.

- Establish an office of the children’ Ombudsperson.

- Constitutionally entrench the position of the Ombudsperson. 

7.2 Media 

“BCP government will create an enabling environment for the growth of the Media”

Our Aim

To promote a free and ethical media

The Problem

The BDP regime is not committed to press freedom.

The legislative framework governing media freedom is generally hostile.

The BDP government refuses to transform Radio Botswana and Botswana Television 
into independent public broadcasters.

As currently constituted and run the above radio stations a propaganda 
mouthpiece for the ruling party.

To date the BDP has no media policy, with the result that both the national 
radio and television station are run arbitrarily on the whims and caprices of 
BDP politicians.

The BDP government does not hesitate to withhold support of the private press 
through advertising of the said press is perceived to be anti-government.

The recent economic sanctions against the Guardian Group is a clear testimony to
a regime impatient with freedom of press. 

Our Commitment

The BCP is committed to maintenance and growth of the media as an essential 
element of democratic governance.

Our Priorities

The maintenance of a vigorous, free and responsible media is more essential to 
democratic governance than the government itself. Our media has much promise but
needs to develop both in terms of professional standards and capacity.

The government must assist this development while entirely resisting the urge to
exercise any form of political control over the media.

We will:

- Establish a vigorously charged, publicly mandated professional association to 
independently regulate journalism in the country.

- Transform ownership of the National radios, the television and the daily news 
to be run independently by a parastatal.

- Will pass legislation, that prohibits parliament from passing any legislation 
that abridges press freedom.

- The coverage of the media will be increased in order to ensure nationwide 
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overage to diverse media.

7.3 Crime Prevention, justice and Security

“BCP government will make you feel safe at home and in your community”

Our Aim

To make our streets, our homes and communities safer places.

The Situation

Crime is increasing at a startling rate in our communities.

Too often violent, and forces of law and order are faced with a dangerous task. 

Crime and fear of criminals now affect everyone in Botswana.

The current alarming rate of crime is mainly a reflection of the appalling 
socioeconomic conditions under which our people live.

In addition, crime is caused by the fact that for many criminals crime pays.

The BDP government has failed to equip and adequately train law enforcement 
apparatus to effectively meet the growing trend in complex crimes.

Our police force lacks the requisite modern technology, adequate equipment, 
support services and essential training to meet sophisticate crime.

Our Commitment

BCP is committed to increasing spending on the police to ensure more, 
better-equipped and trained police officers with effective powers to tackle the 
level of crime in our communities.

This will be complimented by our commitment to eradicating poverty and 
unemployment.

Our Priorities are to:

Increase the budget for the Police Force.

The Police Force needs increased resources to increase their capacity to meet 
the challenges of law enforcement. 

Improve the working conditions of law enforcement agencies to retain qualified 
and quality staff and avoid a corrupt force.

Prioritize Crime Prevention.

The BCP government will invest heavily on strategies to prevent crime.

We will:

- Transform and strengthen community partnership against crime.

- We will strengthen local police and introduce local neighbourhood watch and 
Crime Prevention Teams.

- We will reduce crime by increasing streetlights.

- Strengthen Public Awareness Campaign on Crime Prevention.

Increase Police Presence in communities.

We will increase the police force and widen their network with an intention to 
deter crime.
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Address Youth Crime.

The BCP will put in place schemes to divert juveniles from crime and provide 
them with more rehabilitative environment away from hard-core and regular 
offenders.

Reform the Correctional Services.

The BCP will:

- Reduce overcrowding in our prisons.

- Encourage community sentencing and other alternatives to prison.

- Devise innovative strategies to rehabilitate offenders.

- Place emphasis on reforming and rehabilitating offenders.

Arrest corruption and economic crime.

The Directorate of Corruption and Economic Crime will be restructured to enable 
it to deal more decisively with crime, especially committed by highly placed 
personalities in the public and private sector.

The Directorate will report directly to parliament to enhance its independence 
and eliminate political interference.

Strengthen the criminal justice system.

We will improve the provision of resources and training of prosecutors.

Wage war on drug abuse.

We will strengthen the capacity of the police and Customs and Excise to prevent 
drugs coming into Botswana.

Combat regional and international criminal syndicates.

We will strive to improve co-operation between police forces in the SADC region 
and other region through the Interpol system.

7.4 Botswana and the World

“BCP government will contribute to a better world for all”

Our Aim

To promote good global governance and promote trade and investment.

The Problem

The BDP government has no comprehensive foreign policy.

The position of the government on international issues has mainly been reactive 
rather than proactive.

As a result the BDP position with respect to the burning international issues of
our time is dictated by expediency and mob psychology.

If this was not so how else would one explain the quiet diplomacy position 
adopted by the country with respect to Zimbabwe where the Mugabe regime 
harassing and detaining all those who dare express a different view?

How else would one explain the failure of the BDP to denounce the illegal and 
criminal invasion of Iraq without the authority of the United Nations?

The BDP foreign policy is not proactive as shown by the BDP’s failure to agitate
and campaign for the democratization of the United Nations.
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The regime has failed disastrously to promote trading and investment through the
few embassies that we have.

Part of the reason of this failure is lack of vision of the regime and also the 
appointment of uninformed ambassadors in the name of political patronage.
 
Our Commitment

BCP is committed to a foreign policy that is independent, non-aligned and is 
consistent with our economic and political interests.

Our Priorities

Multi-lateral and Transnational – Our Foreign Policy objectives include 
multi-laterism and transnational cooperation.

In this regard, we are committed to the respect of the sovereignty of other 
nations and seek to work with them in consonance with the kindred objectives in 
the United Nation global community of nations.

Southern African Development Community (SADC) – Botswana as the host to the SADC
Secretariat and a founding Member will play a more proactive role to ensure 
peace, democracy and the economic integration of the region.

BCP shall commit to a responsible role in global governance, by participating 
fully in international efforts to build a global regime of human rights, 
environmental and labour standards, trade and the rule of law.

BCP will also advocate that other countries also participate in responsible 
globalized governance, on issues like Security Council Reform, Climate Change, 
small arms control and international trade.

We shall pursue a strict policy of principled engagement with other African 
states both through SADC and the AU.

We shall seek to support the march for peace and democracy in Southern Africa 
and the Continent at large.

Appointment of competent and visionary ambassadors.

The BCP will upgrade the profile of the representative of our country to ensure 
that our domestic policies inform our greater world.

8. Conclusions

This manifesto comprises our identification of the critical problems facing our 
society and how we propose to tackle them.

The manifesto must be understood within the context of our Democratic and 
Development Program (DDP) that is the supreme policy blueprint of our party.

The point of departure of this manifesto is that Botswana’s diamond led economic
growth has not led to the improvement of the living standards of our people.

It is incontestable that the exceptional performance of the diamond era 
notwithstanding, the Botswana economy has not produced enough jobs for our 
people.

Those who are lucky to be employed earn slave wages and work under intolerable 
conditions.

Notwithstanding decades of old promises to diversify the economy, create jobs 
and improve agricultural output, the BDP government has failed to deliver on its
promises with the result that close to 40% of our people live below the poverty 
datum line.
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The BCP believes that the single most important threat to the lofty aims 
articulated by Vision 2016 is poverty.

The aims of Vision 2016 of an educated prosperous society can not be realized if
our people continue to be hungry and malnourished, lack meaningful education, 
assets and sustainable livelihoods.

In this Manifesto BCP sets out its vision in terms of which citizens live above 
the poverty datum line, where economic growth primarily serves human development
needs such as household food security and access to health and education.

This manifesto further articulates our party’s position on modernizing 
democratic institutions and entrenching democratic governance.

Our aim is to create a society where democracy is respected, a society where 
human rights are upheld by centres of power such as government and corporate 
entities, where citizens participate in the governance of their societies and 
institutions and where justice is accessible and the rule of law applied to all 
irrespective of status, gender, race, colour, age or other differences.

We set out in this manifesto a critique of the BDP’S AIDS / HIV policy or 
approach and offer how we propose to tackle the epidemic.

We are committed to improving the lives of our people through massive public 
investment in health and education, giving priority o rural development, 
nurturing an economy that produces jobs and embarking on aggressive pro-poor 
rural development policies including agrarian reform and infrastructural support
for smallholders in production.

We also undertake to provide stable economic growth that would also generate and
promote competitive business environment.

In this manifesto you will find quite a wide array of problems and proposed 
solutions.

I appeal to all to read it as that is a crucial step towards the urgent task of 
ending BDP misrule and voting in a modern party – The Botswana Congress Party.

It is your vote that will determine our future and that of our children.

Vote for a disciplined, organized and stable party – Vote BCP!

9. After word

By The First President of the BCP – Mr. Michael Kitso Dingake

Nowhere are the challenges of democracy and development so demanding as in 
Botswana.

This is so because over the last 37 years the BDP has been in power, it has 
presided over a diamond led economic growth that has resulted in a country that 
is rich and its people poor.

Democracy has really not taken root in the country because since independence 
the BDP has managed to win all elections partly because it could bribe its way 
to power, and partly because the opposition parties were fragmented, 
disorganized and lacked resources to compete effectively.

The perennial and incessant infighting among the opposition, lack of discipline 
and a sense of purpose also contributed to successive victories of the BDP.  

The BCP was formed to give effect to the desire and demands of our people for a 
disciplined and purposeful party that can seize power from the BDP on the basis 
of the superiority of its ideas and or political programmes and its ability to 
mobilize our people for change.

Since its inception the BCP has demonstrated a superior sense of purpose, and 
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that it has the best ideas to transform our country for the better.

This manifesto, like the one before it, is a living testimony that when it comes
to concise diagnosis of the country’s problems and the fashioning of appropriate
solutions thereto, the BCP has no rival.

This Manifesto sets out in detail our situational analysis of the state of the 
nation and what we propose to do to improve various aspects of the lives of our 
people.

We are convinced that given our country’s resource endowment, existing and 
latent opportunities for its exploitation, and our population of around 1.7 
million it is possible to eradicate poverty in our country.

There is no reason to doubt this assertion given our natural resource endowment 
and the huge potential for investment in tourism that is not fully exploited by 
the BDP.

What is needed is the political will to spur the process of transformation 
through appropriate and deliberate policies.

The BDP does not have ideas or policies that can banish poverty and advance 
democracy in our country for it is beholden to market fundamentalism that 
favours big business and the elites.

The truth is that markets are suitable for the pursuit of private interest not 
common interest.

Under the BDP democracy can not flourish because its policies systematically 
exclude mass participation in the conduct of public affairs.

On the contrary the BCP believes in the need for people to participate in the 
conduct of their affairs.

This Manifesto is our pledge, our contract with our people.

It is about what we will do if elected to govern this country.

The BCP is committed to implementing its undertakings.

Before the end of this year we would have an opportunity to vote into power a 
party of our choice. Such a choice will determine our socio-economic future.  
Vote BCP for better life for all.

Vote For the Party that Cares- Vote BCP
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